Monitoring of prison management in selected places

RT05/18-19 26 February 2019

1. Introduction

1.1 In Hong Kong, prisoners with grievances about improper treatment can lodge complaints through major channels like (a) Correctional Services Department ("CSD"); (b) visiting Justices of the Peace ("JP"); and (c) the Ombudsman. However, **as most of these complaints are referred back to CSD for further investigation, there are concerns that the entire handling mechanism is rather "internal"**. In the absence of open and transparent investigation procedures, there are public doubts whether the complaints can be handled in a fair and impartial manner. Reportedly, prisoners distrust the complaints handing system and fear retribution. Against this backdrop, there are calls for **setting up a dedicated and independent institution to monitor prison management and oversee prisoners' complaints in Hong Kong,** in line with the best global practice.

1.2 At the request of Hon SHIU Ka-chun, the Research Office has completed a research task on monitoring of prison conditions and complaints handling in five selected places with generally good practices. These selected places are Canada, Ireland, New Zealand, the Netherlands and Norway. The relevant documents are organized into an information pack folder, with key features highlighted below.

2. Global standards on prison monitoring

2.1 In 1955, the United Nations ("UN") announced the **Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners** with a view to safeguarding prisoners' rights, followed by major revisions in 2015. On top of "internal or administrative inspections", it highlights the need of "external inspections conducted by a body independent of the prison administration" for maintaining a transparent system. In addition, the UN launched the **Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment** ("OPCAT") in 2002, suggesting the establishment of an independent body responsible for oversight of prisons through regular in-depth visits. As end-2018, some 88 member states were signatory parties to OPCAT. Yet OPCAT does not apply to Hong Kong, as China is not a signatory party.



3. Monitoring of prison management in selected places

3.1 All of the selected places have established dedicated external institutions to monitor the prison system, with three of them (i.e. New Zealand, the Netherlands and Norway) as signatories to OPCAT. In complaints handling, prisoners in most places are advised to submit complaints first to the internal system, before turning to external authorities. While these external authorities usually convey the review results to the prisons for follow-up action, they can report to the parliaments or other higher authorities if necessary. Four selected places (i.e. Canada, Ireland, New Zealand and the Netherlands) have even laid down the complaint procedures either in law or through publicly available guidelines, with pledged response time.

3.2 In **Canada**, the Office of the Correctional Investigator ("OCI") is an independent body dedicated to investigation of prisoner complaints and review of correctional policies. In 2017-2018, OCI received 5 846 complaints, of which 13% were followed by in-depth investigation. If complaints cannot be resolved through discussion with the Correctional Service, OCI will refer them to the Minister of Public Safety or put them into the annual reports presented to the Parliament.

3.3 In **Ireland**, the Irish Prison Service ("IPS") has since 2014 graded complaints into six categories based on seriousness of the complaints. For the most serious ones, IPS shall engage external investigators. The complainants also can write to the independent Office of the Inspector of Prisons, which reviews the complaints procedure and makes recommendations to the Minister for Justice and Equality.

3.4 In **New Zealand**, prisoners can lodge complaints to the Ombudsman with dedicated officers handling such complaints. While the officers will discuss with the prisoners on phone in most cases, the Ombudsman may conduct his own investigation and make recommendations if he considers it appropriate. The Ombudsman also regularly visits prisons and submits reports to the Parliament.

3.5 In **the Netherlands**, each prison has a supervisory committee (comprising at least a judge, a lawyer, a doctor and a social worker), which appoints a complaints committee ("CC") to inquire into prisoners' complaints. For founded complaints, CC can instruct the warden to change decisions or make compensations. There is also an independent Inspectorate of Justice and Security tasked with regularly visiting prisons and making suggestions for improvement.

3.6 In **Norway**, the Ombudsman formed a dedicated team in 2014 to inspect general prison conditions through prison visits and private interviews with prisoners. The Ombudsman will publish recommendations and give prison authorities a deadline for reporting their follow-up measures which will also be published.



Monitoring of prison management in selected places

References

Hong Kong

- Chief Secretary for Administration Office. (2000) Legislative Council Brief: Prison (Amendment) Rules 2000. Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr00-01/english/subleg/brief/270_brf.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- Chief Secretary for Administration's Office. (2018) 2017 Annual Report on Justices of Peace Visits. Available from: https://www.admwing.gov.hk/pdf/JPanreport%202017_eng.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 3. GovHK. (2012) *LCQ6: Basic needs of inmates.* Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201206/13/P201206130358.htm [Accessed February 2019].
- GovHK. (2015) LCQ12: Rights of persons in custody. Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201507/08/P201507080414.htm [Accessed February 2019].
- GovHK. (2018) LCQ4: Visiting Persons in Custody. Available from: https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/201811/21/P2018112100579.htm [Accessed February 2019].
- Hong Kong Correctional Services. (2018a) Annual Review 2017. Available from: https://www.csd.gov.hk/annualreview/2017/pdf/AR2017_en_tc.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- Hong Kong Correctional Services. (2018b) Channels of Complaints. Available from: https://www.csd.gov.hk/english/info/info_complaint/other_complaint.html [Accessed February 2019]
- Hong Kong Correctional Services. (2018c) Examination of Estimates of Expenditure 2018-19. Reply Serial No. SB438. Available from: https://www.csd.gov.hk/images/doc/news/news_st/eee1819/SB438e.pdf [Accessed February 2019].



- 9. Hong Kong. (2012) *Prison Ordinance (Cap.234).* Available from: https://www.elegislation.gov.hk/hk/cap234 [Accessed February 2019].
- 10. Hong Kong. (2015) *Prison Rules (Cap. 234 sub. Leg. A)*. Available from: https://www.elegislation.gov.hk/hk/cap234A [Accessed February 2019].
- Office of the Ombudsman. (2013a) Complaint Handling Methods. Available from: https://www.ombudsman.hk/enus/handing_of_complaints/complaint_handling_method.html [Accessed February 2019].
- Office of the Ombudsman. (2013b) Direct Investigation Function. Available from: https://www.ombudsman.hk/enus/direct_investigation/direct_investigation_function.html [Accessed February 2019].
- Office of the Ombudsman. (2018) Annual Report 2018 Statistics. Available from: https://ofomb.ombudsman.hk/doc/engstatistics_2018.xlsx [Accessed February 2019].
- Society for Community Organization Hong Kong. (2017) Report on Improving the Internal Complaints Mechanism in Prisons. Available from: https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr17-18/chinese/panels/ca/papers/ca20180104cb2-602-5-ec.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 15. United States Department of State. (2018) China (Includes Tibet. 2017 Kong, And Macau) Human Rights Report. Hong Available from: https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/277317.pdf [Accessed February 2019].

Global practices

16. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2002) *Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment*. Available from: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/ProfessionalInterest/cat-one.pdf [Accessed February 2019].



- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2018) *National Preventive Mechanisms*. Available from: https://www.ohchr.org/en/hrBodies/opcat/pages/nationalpreventivemechanis ms.aspx [Accessed February 2019]
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. (2010) Handbook for Prison Leaders. Available from: https://www.unodc.org/documents/justice-and-prisonreform/UNODC_Handbook_for_Prison_Leaders.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. (2015) The United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (the Mandela Rules). Available from: http://www.unodc.org/documents/justice-and-prisonreform/GA-RESOLUTION/E_ebook.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- United Nations Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture. (2010) Guidelines on National Preventive Mechanisms. Available from: http://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRi CAqhKb7yhsquBlBCPFD%2bXLNadyD9hiZ4SGqsp7QTyjY12aNwfqi3CFkvYEqp%2 bUSHT%2fCEAk5saRZ5klpvsu70kJIAUsMrBCYjT9%2f6WeCsy69xb6YjX8JOm [Accessed February 2019].

<u>Canada</u>

- 21. Canada. (2018a) *Corrections and Conditional Release Act.* Available from: https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/PDF/C-44.6.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 22. Canada. (2018b) *Corrections and Conditional Release Regulations.* Available from: https://laws.justice.gc.ca/PDF/SOR-92-620.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 23. Correctional Service of Canada. (2016) *Citizen Advisory Committee*. Available from: http://www.csc-scc.gc.ca/cac/index-eng.shtml [Accessed February 2019].
- 24. Correctional Service of Canada. (2018a) *Audit of Offender Redress*. Available from: http://www.csc-scc.gc.ca/publications/092/005007-2545-en.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 25. Correctional Service of Canada. (2018b) *Offender Complaint and Grievance Process*. Available from: http://www.csc-scc.gc.ca/acts-and-regulations/081-1gl-eng.shtml [Accessed February 2019].



- 26. Correctional Service of Canada. (2018c) *Offender Complaints and Grievances*. Available from: http://www.csc-scc.gc.ca/acts-and-regulations/081-cdeng.shtml [Accessed February 2019].
- 27. Correctional Service of Canada. (2018d) *Serving Time*. Available from: http://www.csc-scc.gc.ca/correctional-process/002001-1000-eng.shtml [Accessed February 2019].
- 28. The Office of the Correctional Investigator. (2013) *Roles and Responsibilities*. Available from: http://www.oci-bec.gc.ca/cnt/roles-eng.aspx [Accessed February 2019].
- 29. The Office of the Correctional Investigator. (2016) *Making a Complaint to the Office of the Correctional Investigator*. Available from: http://www.ocibec.gc.ca/cnt/complaint-plainte-eng.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 30. The Office of the Correctional Investigator. (2018) *Annual Report 2017-2018*. Available from: http://www.oci-bec.gc.ca/cnt/rpt/pdf/annrpt/annrpt20172018eng.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 31. United States Department of State. (2018) *Canada 2017 Human Rights Report*. Available from: https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/277559.pdf [Accessed February 2019].

<u>Ireland</u>

- 32. Ireland. (2007) *Prison Rules, 2007*. Available from: http://www.irishprisons.ie/images/pdf/prisonrules.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- Ireland. (2013) Prison Rules (Amendment) 2013. Available from: http://www.irishstatutebook.ie/eli/2013/si/11/made/en/print [Accessed February 2019].
- 34. Ireland. (2018) *Prison Act 2007*. Available from: http://revisedacts.lawreform.ie/eli/2007/act/10/revised/en/pdf?annotations=true [Accessed February 2019].



- 35. Irish Prison Service. (2014) *IPS Policy for Prisoner complaints.* Available from: http://www.irishprisons.ie/wpcontent/uploads/documents_pdf/complaints_policy.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 36. Irish Prison Service. (2019a) *Prisoner Complaints.* Available from: https://www.irishprisons.ie/prisoner-services/prisoner-complaints/ [Accessed February 2019].
- 37. Irish Prison Service. (2019b) *Visiting Committee Reports*. Available from: https://www.irishprisons.ie/information-centre/publications/visiting-committee-reports/ [Accessed February 2019].
- Office of the Inspector of Prisons. (2017) Annual Report for the years 2015 and 2016. Available from: http://www.inspectorofprisons.gov.ie/en/IOP/Annual%20Report%20for%20the%20years%202015%20&%202016.pdf/Files/Annual%20Report%20for%20the%20years%202015%20&%202016.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 39. Office of the Inspector of Prisons. (2019) *What We Do*. Available from: http://www.inspectorofprisons.gov.ie/en/iop/pages/what_we_do [Accessed February 2019].
- 40. United States Department of State. (2018) *Ireland 2017 Human Rights Report*. Available from: https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/277421.pdf [Accessed February 2019].

New Zealand

- Department of Corrections. (2018a) Annual Report 1 July 2017 30 June 2018. Available from: https://www.corrections.govt.nz/__data/assets/pdf_file/0011/ 926219/Department_of_Corrections_Annual_Report_2017_2018.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 42. Department of Corrections. (2018b) *Corrections Act 2004.* Available from: https://www.corrections.govt.nz/resources/policy_and_legislation/corrections_act_2004.html_[Accessed February 2019].



- 43. Department of Corrections. (2018c) *Corrections Regulations*. Available from: https://www.corrections.govt.nz/resources/policy_and_legislation/corrections_ regulations.html [Accessed February 2019].
- 44. Department of Corrections. (2018d). *Office of the Inspectorate*. Available from: https://www.corrections.govt.nz/about_us/who_we_are/office_of_the_inspect orate.html [Accessed February 2019].
- 45. Department of Corrections. (2018e). *Prisoner complaints*. Available from: https://www.corrections.govt.nz/resources/policy_and_legislation/Prison-Operations-Manual/Prisoner-complaints.html [Accessed February 2019].
- Department of Corrections. (2019) Complaints about prisons. Available from: https://www.corrections.govt.nz/about_us/getting_in_touch/making_a_compl aint/complaints_about_prisons.html [Accessed February 2019].
- 47. Human Rights Commission. (2016) 2015/16 Monitoring Places of Detention. Available from: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/NPM/NZ Annual_Report_2016.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- New Zealand. (2018a) Corrections Act 2004. Available from: http://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/2004/0050/latest/096be8ed8181110 4.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 49. New Zealand. (2018b) *Corrections Regulations 2005*. Available from: http://www.legislation.govt.nz/regulation/public/2005/0053/latest/096be8ed8 1826c4d.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 50. Prison Insider. (2017) *New Zealand*. Available from: https://www.prisoninsider.com/countryprofile/prisonsnzl-en [Accessed February 2019].
- 51. The Ombudsman. (2005) Ombudsmen's Investigation of the Department of Corrections In Relation to the Detention and Treatment of Prisoners. Available from: http://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/system/paperclip/docu ment_files/document_files/297/original/own_motion_detention_and_treatme nt_of_prisoners.doc?1344401527 [Accessed February 2019].
- The Ombudsman. (2018a) Annual Report 2017/18. Available from: http://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/system/paperclip/document_files/documen t_files/2927/original/annual_report_2017-18_-_final_no_signature.pdf?1539738320 [Accessed February 2019].



- 53. The Ombudsman. (2018b) Making complaints about prisons. Available from: http://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/ckeditor_assets/attachments/150/omb _dl_leaflet_prison_service10_mp.pdf?1349321659 [Accessed February 2019].
- United States Department of State. (2018) New Zealand 2017 Human Rights Report. Available from: https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/27734
 9.pdf [Accessed February 2019].

Netherlands

- 55. Council of Europe. (2017) Report to the Government of the Netherlands on the visit to the Netherlands carried out by the European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CPT) from 2 to 13 May 2016. Available from: https://rm.coe.int/16806ebb7c [Accessed February 2019].
- 56. Custodial Institutions Agency. (2012) *Supervisory Committee*. Available from: https://www.dji.nl/over-dji/organisatiestructuur/commissie-van-toezicht/index.aspx [Accessed February 2019].
- 57. National Prisoners Commission. (2018) *Support for Prisoners*. Available from: http://www.gedeco.nl/dienst-ondersteuning-gedetineerden-dog/ [Accessed February 2019].
- 58. The Inspectorate of Justice and Security. (2018) *Monitoring to achieve a safe and just society*. Available from: https://www.inspectie-jenv.nl/english [Accessed February 2019].
- 59. The Netherlands. (1998a) *Penitentiary Order*. Available from: https://www.legisl ationline.org/documents/action/popup/id/4691 [Accessed February 2019].
- 60. The Netherlands. (1998b) *Penitentiary Principle Act*. Available from: https://ihldatabases.icrc.org/applic/ihl/ihl-nat.nsf/0/4dcca5be395ff03ec12577060033c97 d/\$FILE/Prisons%20Act.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- United States Department of State. (2018) *The Netherlands 2017 Human Rights Report.* Available from: https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/27744
 5.pdf [Accessed February 2019].



<u>Norway</u>

- 62. Norway. (2002) *Regulations to the Execution of Sentences Act.* Available from: http://www.kriminalomsorgen.no/getfile.php/2018212.823.rctutbaqcu/Forskrif t+til+straffegjennomf%C3%B8ringsloven+engelsk.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 63. Norway. (2004) Act Relating To The Execution Of Sentences Etc. Available from: https://www.regjeringen.no/en/dokumenter/Act-relating-to-the-execution-ofsentences-etc-/id420593/ [Accessed February 2019].
- 64. Norwegian Centre for Human Rights, University of Oslo. (2012) Use of solitary confinement in prison Norwegian law and practice in a human rights perspective. Available from: http://solitaryconfinement.org/uploads/NHRI_Norway_Themati c_report_on_solitary_confinement.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 65. Norwegian Parliamentary Ombudsman. (2018a) Annual Report 2017. Available from: https://www.sivilombudsmannen.no/wpcontent/uploads/2018/03/FOREBENH_%C3%85RSMELDING_2017_ENGELSK_W EB-1.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 66. Norwegian Parliamentary Ombudsman. (2018c) The Norwegian NPM's submission to the UN Committee Against Torture's 63rd session. Available from: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CAT/Shared%20Documents/NOR/INT_CAT_INP_NOR_30711_E.pdf [Accessed February 2019].
- 67. United States Department of State. (2018) *Norway 2017 Human Rights Report*. Available from: https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/277447.pdf [Accessed February 2019].

